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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
This is my first report as Chairman for Cranbrook and Sissinghurst Parish Council and it has been my privilege to fulfil that role for almost a year now. The time has flown with so much happening in the background.
In Cranbrook and Sissinghurst we are extremely lucky to have some of the best councillors in the county and under the guidance of our Clerk, your Parish Council has acquired a great deal of respect from Tunbridge Wells Borough Council, Kent County Council and I hope yourselves.
At this meeting last year, Cllr. North stated that Cllr. Veitch would take on the mantle of whether it was feasible to take over the running of the car parks in Cranbrook to keep them free to the end user. During her deliberations we looked to see whether there was another Parish Council that has the size of car parks in Cranbrook, that had embarked on a similar exercise and we could find none, so maybe this is another first for Cranbrook and Sissinghurst. At the Borough we have been lauded for the standard of our negotiations and other Parish Councils have come to us for advice on our procedures.

More on the Car Parks from Cllr. Veitch in her report. 
Some of you I know are confused how local government works and this is not the time for a lecture but suffice to say that the Parish Council looks after that which is specific to that area, the Borough all things that collectively apply to the parishes and the County Council all that apply County wide such as schools, roads, policing etc., however our Parish Office is the conduit for complaints in all these areas whether we are responsible or not and our Clerks will quickly point you in the direction of where your query or complaint should be directed.  
Over the years Coral Kirkaldie, our Clerk, has managed our office with a consummate skill and ability second to none and with regard to Coral I have good news and bad news. The bad news is that she has found the key that has chained her to her desk and has decided to cut back her hours. The good news is that she is not leaving us for the next couple of years. Lori Ham, our Deputy Clerk will now work full time instead of part time and Lori is very capable and learning fast.  Many of you will not know what our Clerk does as we only see what affects us but when there is a committee meeting, she is there day or night, then after the meeting she produces the minutes and if any of you have done minutes it is a totally thankless job as one of the first items on the next meeting is to ask if anyone can find anything wrong with them! (I have to say this rarely happens). Corals knowledge of the planning rules having previously worked as a planning technician at TWBC has guided us over the years and when Cllr. Bunyon puts in a report to the council planning department on behalf of our Planning Committee, a great deal of weight is placed on the conclusions and if it should go to the Planning Committee equal weight is placed by the members.
The Clerk is the absolute cornerstone of the Parish Council and it was because of Corals efforts in studying for the Clerk’s exams that enabled Cranbrook and Sissinghurst to have one of the first Quality Parish Councils in Kent and the only one within the Tunbridge Wells Borough area. She is now mentoring Lori firstly in the first Clerk’s exam “Working with your Council” and then onto the Cilca Degree Course.  To retain the Quality Parish Council status the Clerk has to be a “qualified” clerk and so Lori is working hard on attaining the qualifications.  Thank you Lori.  We hope to be running with two qualified clerks in the near future.
Unfortunately Coral is not the only one with retirement in her long term vision and come the next election I know some councillors are thinking of standing down so if any of you have a mind to enter local government now is the time to start thinking about it and follow in the footsteps of our latest Cllr. Trisha Fermor who has thrown herself into the task before her with gusto.
As for the future the Parish Council has got a lot on its plate, not least the logistics of running the car parks. There will also be the Parish Council’s involvement with the Community Hub and the lengthy investigations into a Neighbourhood Plan. I hope there will be some movement on the development of the Providence Chapel and look forward to seeing the new elderly person’s apartments on the former Borough Council Office site and the rebuilding of Major Clarkes in Cranbrook and the affordable homes being built in Common Road.  
As I have said a lot has been going on and I will leave it to the Committee Chairs to tell you about them and will finish by thanking them and all the councillors for their hard work and dedication throughout the year.

Cllr. Francis Rook
Chairman
Finance Report for the Year 2012/2013

This report looks at what your Parish Council has done from the perspective of its finances for the year to the end of March 2013.

The accounts show the precept and expenditure for each committee as follows:








Precept

Expenditure








£


£

Policy and Resources



138,000

132,890
Burials and Properties



  20,500

  50,704
Economic and Community Development
    8,000

    5,560
Environmental Management


  53,000

  13,390
Planning/Preservation/Housing


      Nil

      Nil

General, including Contingency Fund

    5,000

    4,710







_______
___________ 







224,500

207,254

Funds earmarked during the year for 

Future projects including Car Parks (£36,253):  


£69,050

Our staff – the Clerk and Deputy Clerk, our Parish Warden and Vestry Hall Caretakers – are our most essential resource and we could not run the Council without them.  Our staffing costs, including National Insurance and pensions amounted to £76,892.  Other significant items of expenditure were as follows:









        £


Insurances






     9,465
General Administration




   11,821
Miscellaneous Items




     1,308
Street Lighting





   10,944
Vestry Hall 
- Rates & Utilities



     8,181


- Repairs & Maintenance


     7,422


- Renewal of Floor



   18,084
Redecoration of Information Centre & Office
     1,975
Burial Grounds – Business Rates


     1,872
General Maintenance of Cemeteries & Churchyard      2,593
Contracts for maintenance of Grounds, Cemeteries,

& War Memorial



   

   25,021
Playground equipment, repairs & 

maintenance





    
     1,527

Crane Valley including Skate ramp &

Nature Reserve   





     4,330 
Angley Cottage





     3,690
Grants to Voluntary Organisations


     5,105
Car Parks






     3,945
These and all our other payments were funded by the precept of £244,500, various grants, monies earmarked in previous years and the following income:








        £

Bank Interest





       460
Rents Received





    3,682
Hire of Vestry Hall and Addison VC Room
  
  17,867
Burial Fees






    8,260
Grants






    4,150
Tomlin Murton Playing Field Trust


    9,695
At the end of the year there was £160,050 held as reserves earmarked for future specified expenditure, and £80,250 held as a general reserve.

The accounts are audited by our Auditor from Kent County Council and then sent as part of our Annual Return to the Accountants appointed by the Audit Commission for approval.  Once approval has been received the accounts are available for inspection at the Parish Council Office.

Cllr. Brian Swann

Chairman – Policy and Resources Committee

POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE


The purpose of the Policy and Resources Committee is to oversee the workings of the Parish Council, including its finances, staffing, general administration and the setting up and granting of contracts issued by the Council.  We also set the overall policies of the Council.
The membership of this Committee is the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the Parish Council together with the chair of each committee.  We may invite others to attend.  I would like to thank all the committee chairpersons for their hard work both within and outside the committee room.  A lot goes on in their own time.

The real value of this Committee is that it is a discussion point, a plain talking shop, where ideas are tossed about.  We discuss what has been happening in the Parish and what we can do about any problems and what we would like to see happening in the future.  These ideas are then taken to our various committees.

We work closely under the wise guidance of our amazing Parish Clerk, Coral Kirkaldie, without whom we would not be able to function.  A big thank you is due to her. Our new Deputy Clerk Lori Ham has fitted in well and is learning fast; thank you Lori.

The Parish Council aims to improve the “Quality of Life” for its parishioners and the economic viability of the Town and of Sissinghurst Village. You will hear more specifically what has been going on from the reports of the other committees.

The Parish Council has an excellent website www.cranbrookandsissinghurstpc.co.uk which is kept up to date with all the news of what is happening, giving much information about Cranbrook and Sissinghurst. There is a Parish Diary onto which we would like you to enter all the events that you organise, this will hopefully increase the attendance and will help you choose a date that does not clash with other events. You can also be kept informed about things happening in the Parish by signing up to our “Be in The Know” email circulation. 
Please keep coming into Cranbrook to shop and join in the many things going on in the Town and in Sissinghurst, and enjoy the free parking which we hope we have secured for many years to come. 
Cllr. Brian Swann

Chairman – Policy and Resources Committee

BURIAL GROUNDS AND PROPERTIES COMMITTEE

There have been times during this past year when it has been difficult to keep the cemeteries looking their best. Grass cutting has been held up due to the extreme weather conditions. However they are all looking reasonably good now.

Some of the paths in the Sissinghurst Cemetery have now been resurfaced and this year we are looking to redo some paths in Golford. Also at Golford, repairs to the Bell Tower and the Chapel roof have been completed.

The boundary fence between St. Dunstan’s Churchyard and Jockey Lane Car Park has been renewed and the area tidied up so it now looks much better.

In Sissinghurst the damaged notice board on the corner of Common Road had to be completely replaced. It looks very good and should last us for many years.

At last we have found a place for a cycle rack in Cranbrook High Street. Our Clerk has worked very hard on this and we should see the results within the next few weeks.

We have had to increase the burial fees and also the Vestry Hall hiring charges. However they are not excessive and we are very comparable with other towns and villages in the area.

In the Vestry Hall the new floor is down and looks really stunning; this should now last us for many years.

The damp problem that has persisted at Angley Cottage for a long time appears to have been conquered. The Villavent heat recovery system that has been installed is working well. Thanks are due to Cllr. Bunyan for pursuing this.

Lastly we have been approached by the Windmill Association to put a plaque on the Vestry Hall commemorating John Russell who was the last working miller and owner of the mill. He was offered a lot of money for the mill and surrounding land on his retirement. He turned this down in favour of offering it to KCC for a peppercorn amount as long as they kept the Windmill in good order. So he saved the Windmill for the town. Next year will be the celebration of the building of the mill 200 years ago.
Finally thanks to the hard working Committee and the Clerks.

Cllr. Denis Hemsted

Chairman – Burial Grounds and Properties Committee

ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

This report covers the activities of the Economic & Community Development Committee over the last twelve months.

I would like to begin by updating you on two projects that this Committee began just prior to delivering my report for the year 2011/12. Our previous Chairman, Cllr. Peter North was very keen to see a defibrillator machine located centrally in the Town for public use and I am pleased to say that the Council purchased such a machine and it is now available at The George Hotel in Stone Street. It is our intention to purchase a second machine and locate it in Sissinghurst as soon as a suitable location has been identified.
I also indicated that the Council was considering the possibility of providing new residents to the Parish with a “welcome pack”. I am pleased to report that thanks to the efforts of Cllr. Peter Goodchild; an attractive welcome card has been produced, thus providing new residents with a few words of welcome together with details of where they might go to obtain information on all local services. With the enthusiastic help of local estate agents and the housing association these, simple, but helpful cards will help make new residents feel welcomed into our community.

Section 137 of the Local Government Act enables this Council to set aside monies from its precept to provide grants to local voluntary or charitable organisations which are considered to bring benefits and help strengthen our community. Those parishioners who work tirelessly to organise events, run clubs and societies do much to enhance life in the Parish and they will be only too aware of how difficult it is to source funds for projects. The Council wants to do all it can to help these groups financially and during the last twelve months the following organisations have had their grant applications approved:
Kent Army Cadet Force, Cranbrook

Apple and History Fayre

Sissinghurst Flower Show Society

Cranbrook Business Assocaition

Cranbrook Branch, Royal British Legion

Sissinghurst Fete Committee

Sissinghurst in Bloom

Cranbrook in Bloom

Citizens Advice Bureau, Cranbrook

Speedwatch Group, Sissinghurst

Indeed, the receipt of such grants are generally regarded as enhancing applications that are made to the larger, national grant aid providers.

The Council considers it extremely important that they continue to foster partnerships with local organisations such as, The Cranbrook Business Association, Cranbrook & Weald Tourism and Economic Forum and The Transport Accessibility Group. During the last twelve months the Business Association has continued to raise its profile under the Chairmanship of Kevin Warman and further developed its networking evenings with business exchange events that are held on the premises of member businesses. These are proving very popular and enable the hosts to promote their business and at the same time encourage more dialogue amongst members. The Association has also provided opportunities for members to meet other, similar organisations and recently to meet the new Police & Crime Commissioner, Mrs. Ann Barnes.  Cranbrook in Bloom, Christmas in Cranbrook and the CBA Millennium Outings are all part and parcel of Business Association activities and the Parish Council will continue to provide support where it can. In turn, the Council is very grateful to the CBA for publically endorsing our work to ensure that car parking in the Town remains free at the point of use. 
The Parish Council is an active member of the Cranbrook & Weald Tourism and Economic Forum. I reported to you last year, there were serious concerns about the future of the Forum, but I am delighted to say that a new energetic committee has been formed under the chairmanship of  Tom Dawlings and the Forum is now well on the way to delivering some of the projects that had previously lost momentum. The Borough Council now attend meetings on a regular basis and their input has been most helpful, indeed, the Forum are endeavouring to align themselves with some of the Borough’s policies and objectives on economic development that especially affect this area. The Parish Council is providing both administrative and financial help to the Forum.
The Council has tried to take a more active role within the Transport Accessibility Group during the past twelve months since reviving its interest in the Group. The Group, which is composed of representatives from local parish councils and other interested parties, works hard to improve the provision and scope of rural bus services in the area. As a result of its activities, the experimental provision of more Sunday buses on the No.5 service has now become permanent due to satisfactory loading levels. In addition, the Group is confident that they will persuade operators to provide better links at Hawkhurst with services to Hastings. All local bus operators send representatives to the meetings so that concerns can be dealt with more efficiently. The Parish Council is using the Group to explore the possibilities of community transport where no public services operate, since we recognise the need for outlying villages to be linked with Cranbrook.

Moving on from our partnerships, I reported last year that the Council hoped to bring together interested groups who wished to see that the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee was celebrated in suitable style, here in Cranbrook. 
I am pleased to say that thanks to a small group of dedicated parishioners, the Town was able to enjoy the celebrations despite some unseasonal weather. Whilst on the subject, a word of thanks to all those involved in both the Apple and History Fayre and Music Festival. It helped make the Town centre vibrant and brought large numbers of visitors into Cranbrook. The Council is also delighted with the contribution that the Windmill Association, Museum and St. Dunstans Church make to enhance the visitor experience to the Town.

Finally, no report would be considered complete without some words of thanks to both our Clerk and her Deputy. Coral is a huge source of experience, local knowledge and common sense – all vital ingredients when councillors are faced with the task of chairing a committee. Lori too, has been a great help in taking and then producing the minutes of all the meetings and on behalf of my committee, I thank them both.

Cllr. Graham Holmes
Chairman – Economic and Community Development Committee

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

The Environmental Management Committee has had a very busy and productive year.  Its range of activities is far wider than I had appreciated when I became the Chairman just twelve months ago.

The first meeting of the year has traditionally been the one at which the committee walk round all the grounds for which the Parish Council is responsible (not including burial ground or properties, which come under a different committee), inspecting the condition, and identifying areas needing attention in the coming year.  This not the only inspection done during the year, as each ground has a nominated councillor who reports on it at the Environmental Management Committee meetings.  Last year we found the grounds generally to be in good condition.

The topic of litter and dog fouling has been raised to the committee, particularly the latter by residents of Sissinghurst and in relation to the children’s play area.  This play area is not currently fenced and we are therefore seeking quotes for fencing of a similar quality to that on Cranbrook’s Ball Field.  However, the Sissinghurst play area is larger than the Ball Field area, and the cost will be large, needing some thought and effort on how to fund it.  Litter is an on-going problem although our cleaning contractor and our parish warden do what they can.  
The Parish Council schedules an annual litter pick, and recently The Vine Church and Cranbrook Primary School have each done one for which we are very grateful. We have asked the schools to submit posters for an anti-litter campaign, to be conducted throughout the summer.   If fly-tipping is a problem, please notify the Parish Clerks. They will inform TWBC of any incidents of fly-tipping and historically TWBC have been prompt in collection of such rubbish.

Highways are one of the topics that come under this committee.  The improvements to the traffic calming measures in Waterloo Road were done in February, courtesy of budget allocation by our County Councillor, Roger Manning.  Improvements to The Hill are on our ‘To Do List’, but will have to wait for budget availability.  

Potholes have been a particular concern to all drivers this year.  The Parish Clerks will report to KCC any potholes advised to them. Certainly one I reported was filled within a couple of weeks, although I cannot guarantee this will always happen.
The Committee maintains a list of Highway issues which have been raised to KCC.  Some issues are long-standing, but cannot be actioned because of budget restrictions.  The priority of the traffic at the Wilsley Green Junction is one of these.  Currently the Committee is discussing with KCC some additional road signs in order to discourage large lorries from entering Cranbrook via Waterloo Road.

This is the first year that we have had a contractor to salt and grit the car parks during January and February.  This has been an experiment, the success of which will be reviewed by the Committee before the next winter. The topic of car parking has been a large part of this year’s effort.  A year ago we conducted a poll, to see whether residents wanted us to continue with the negotiations in light of the fact that we would have to increase the precept to fund the unexpected extra liability for business rates.  1081 of the 1191 responses told us to go ahead.  Meetings and discussions and research continued throughout the year, and the findings embodied in a report issued to the Parish, local Borough and County Councillors.  If anyone wishes to inspect this report, it is available at the Parish Offices.  A full Parish Council meeting in January was well attended by the public, at which it was decided to go for a lease option for the Regal and Tanyard car parks, and to take back the lease of the Jockey Lane car park (which the Parish Council already own).  The draft leases are now being reviewed by the lawyers.  In the next few weeks the Parish Council will then discuss and agree (or reject) the final version of the leases.  

One of our intentions is to undertake the much needed removal of the undergrowth and brambles around the Regal Car Park, opening up the vista to the Crane Valley and its Nature Reserve.  This will also facilitate the collection of the litter, and hopefully prevent it reoccurring.

I cannot close this report without thanking everyone who has contributed to the work of the Environmental Management Committee this year.  
This includes not only the members of the committee, but my other fellow councillors, and the Borough and County Councillors who have been working behind the scenes on our behalf in relation to both car parks and highways.  You should also be made aware of the terrific amount of expertise, local knowledge, hard work and support provided by Coral and Lori, our Parish Clerks.  My thanks to you all.

Cllr. Bridget Veitch
Chairman – Enviromental Management Committee

PLANNING & PRESERVATION MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
It has been a steady but not frantic year from the planning applications point of view.

There has been movement on the affordable housing front in that the works started in Sissinghurst last week.  I understand that once they get going the end is not far away with the first residents moving in within a year or 18 months.  So if you or anyone you know is interested in living in a new, highly insulated and therefore cheaper to heat home – make sure that your name is on the housing register.    The tenants will in the first instance be chosen from people who currently live in Sissinghurst or have specific connections. Coral, our clerk can advise you on eligibility and how to put your name on the register.

The other site that I mentioned last year – the Sissinghurst old school and glebeland site is the subject of a planning application which is as yet undetermined.  It is to convert the school building into 3 one bed flats and to build a terrace of 6 three bed houses.  We have seen the designs and find them most attractive.

Last week we had the exhibition of the Site Allocation Document for Cranbrook here in the Vestry Hall.  This shows where the 250+ houses that Cranbrook is required to take, could be put.  You may have noticed that Wilkes’ field is now included for the community centre and housing. I hope that anyone who has opinions will respond to the consultation.  The cut off date is 24th May – so there is still plenty of time.

Providence Chapel is always a sore point and the Borough has commissioned a feasibility study to show what it could be used for.  We have not yet seen the report but hope that it comes up with something that will make it worth-while to save this most important building.

And finally, a huge thank you to my committee - we don’t always agree and that is as it should be; to Coral for her help and guidance and to Lori for the work that she is putting in to take up the reins when the time comes.

Cllr Alison Bunyan

Chairman – Planning & Preservation Management Committee

